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PRESIDENT’S MEMO TO STOCKHOLDERS

When I was 3 or 4 years old, it was the practice of my father or my grandfather (for whom I'm named) to take me to Pittston, Pa. to the Lehigh Valley Railroad station to watch the name trains of the railroad; The Black Diamond, The John Wilkes, and others arrive and depart.  Like the recent movie, THE POLAR EXPRESS, the huge engine would drift by in clouds of steam and the engineer in charge of it all.  We'd usually get a wave since several of these men were fellow members of my grandfather's Masonic lodge.  I guess this was where I decided THAT's what I wanted to do.  I was lucky enough to achieve my 4-year-old ambition.  I wonder how many youngsters today will be able to do the same.

The past 2 issues of the DIAMOND (ELHS publication) covered the Cleveland line of the former ERIE side of the EL.  This was on the Mahoning Division where I started my railroad career.  The first issue on this had a cover showing a Cleveland-bound train working the station at Solon, Ohio.  It was headed up by 2 of the RS-3s that were dedicated to this service and really stirred the memory cells since it was on these particular engines I rode while qualifying for work between Youngstown & Cleveland, Ohio.

I was fresh out of the Air Force in 1959 and after a few other jobs was called by the road foreman of engines in November of that year and asked if I "still wanted to work for the railroad".  WOW - did I????
After a few days as fireman on yard jobs, Mr. Walter G. Coleman, RFE, told me it was time to 'learn the road' and to do that, I'd be riding with the crews of the 3 roundtrip passenger trains between Youngstown and Cleveland.  This was easily accomplished since the same locomotives were utilized for all 3 trips.  I showed up early for the first trip and we made a quick trip up and back.  After a short layover in Youngstown, the next crew appeared and took charge of the engine where I sat.  After introducing myself, we coupled to the equipment (I believe this was one of the trains that handled the P&LE connection for Cleveland - Pittsburgh service) and after the carknockers making the steam, air & signal connections were ready to depart.  Two short whistles from the conductor and away we went again.  Upon arrival in the massive Cleveland Union Terminal, the engine would be cut off and upon receiving the proper dwarf signal we'd move out onto the big viaduct over the Cuyahoga river.  You didn't have much time to enjoy the view since the operator now lined us back into the terminal where we ran parallel to our own train on the next track over until finally another switch was thrown and we drifted down onto the other end of the equipment.  Once again, the car inspectors went about their humble duties of making all the connections.  There was an interval prior to our departure and the oldhead engineer instructed me to walk back thru the train to the dining car and have the diner crew make up sandwiches for the engine crew.  I enjoyed a huge chicken lettuce with mayo sandwich......I forget what the engineer and regular fireman had, but this was over 45 years ago and to this day I KNOW what I had!
There were 2 engines assigned to this job, the 900 & the 901 - the so-called 'pet engines'. which alternated in this service and seldom went anywhere else except back and forth to Brier Hill diesel shop from the terminal building downtown.  These old Alcos were immaculately maintained and kept clean.  One of the regular engineers once made a remark to the effect that "I'm surprised they don't simonize the damned things."  Those were the days when there was a pride in the passenger service and you knew that you'd reached the pinnacle of your career when you sat on the right hand side of one of these engines.
Enough reminiscing......I'd like to take the opportunity to thank the members of the Florida East Coast Chapter of the N.R.H.S. for your support and especially the officers of the Chapter for your (unpaid) work.  To you and all the members of the ELHS Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year!!!
Regards to all,
Walter E. Smith/ EL employee # 102156
25TH ANNIVERSERY RECOGNITION
By Tom Hammond

The 25th anniversary of our Florida East Coast Chapter was celebrated at the Chapter’s annual banquet on November 13th.   A certificate from the NRHS Headquarter’s noting the anniversary was presented.  Also, Chapter President Walt Smith, Treasurer Bob Selle, and George Diller were recognized as Charter Members and received 25 year lapel pins and letters of appreciation from the National Railway Historical Society.  Congratulations to these three long time members.
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MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 2006 MEETING 
Chapter President Walter Smith called the meeting to order at approximately 7:10 PM on August 14, 2006.  There were 12 members and 2 guests in attendance.  Visiting was Richard Ladd from Edgewater and Regional Vice President Jeanne Hickam.

A nicely mounted builders photo of an Alco 2-6-2, J.H. Chambers engine number 3, was raffled off.  Dick Alkus graciously donated the photo.  Don Pirson won the raffle.  (This writer has several articles on J. H. Chambers.  Space permitting he will include some in the newsletter.)

President Smith commented that a gentleman by the name of Dukarmen has been posting large numbers of Erie and Erie Lackawanna photos on the Erie Lackawanna web site.  Photos are of steam and early diesel locomotives.  The photos are also of Erie facilities on the New York division.

Treasurer’s Report – Bob Selle gave the Treasurer’s report.  Don Pirson moved to accept the report. Dave Klein seconded the motion. The motion passed by show of hands.

Approval of Minutes –The July minutes had not been published in the “East Coast Champion” and were not available for approval.

Old Business: - Bob Selle confirmed that he would present a FEC sideshow as the September program.  Bob is also working with John Caselli to get newsletters missing from the web site scanned and posted.

New Business:

· Hal Greenlee suggested that we start planning the November dinner meeting. 

· Hal also volunteered to present a program on his July trip to the East Broad top

· Reports & Announcements:

· Bob Robinson inquired if any of the members attended the FEC Historical and Technical Society program that was at the Central Brevard Library.  Several members attended.  Hal reported that Greg Scholl who is an n-trak fanatic largely staged the program.  Greg and other set up a large modular layout that represented a significant portion of the FEC.  Hal said that the program was heavily attended but about half left before the presentation on FEC history.  Many were people that had brought children to see the toy trains.

· Hal Greenlee reported on the video “Winter on Jing Peng Pass” which appeared on RFD TV.

· Jeanne Hickam presented a letter and certificate from NRHS national headquarters certifying that the chapter is 25 years old.  Walt Smith and Bob Selle, the two original members of the chapter present at the meeting, received the certificate.

MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 2006 MEETING 
Chapter President Walter Smith called the meeting to order at approximately 7:15 PM on September 11, 2006.  There were 16 members and 2 guests in attendance.  Visiting was Hank Goodman and Ely Sowden, Bob Sowden’s wife.

A nicely mounted builder’s photo of an Alco 0-8-8-0, graciously donated by Dick Alkus was raffled off.  Nothing is known regarding the history of this locomotive.  Harlan Hannah won the raffle

Treasurer’s Report: – No Treasurer’s report was available (Bob Selle was not in attendance).

Approval of Minutes: – The President called for additions, corrections or comments to the July meeting minutes as published in the “Champion”.  None were offered.  Don Pirson offered a motion to approve the July minutes and Jim Reebel seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Old Business:

· The annual dinner meeting is coming up in November.  The president asked if there were any objections to holding the dinner at the Fabulous Fifties diner as was done last year.  There were no objections.  Hal Greenlee who had made the arrangements last year indicated that the diner’s owner had already expressed a willingness to host the chapter’s dinner this year.  President Smith called for a vote on having the annual dinner at the Fabulous Fifties Diner.  The vote passed.  After further discussion it was agreed that Hal would supply the Secretary the menu selections and price.  That information will be published in the October newsletter.  The chapter’s membership should call Hal with the number of attendees and their menu preference.

· Hal Greenlee suggested that we ask Mike Brock to be our dinner speaker.  Hal also suggested that one of his acquaintances, Tom Stewart, might be willing to speak.  Tom is a retired N&W engineer.

New Business:

· The President related that the library had informed him that the library would be closed on next regular meeting date October 9 and offered October 31 as an alternate.  Because of the proximity of October 31 to the annual dinner meeting, the president declined the library’s offer.  There will therefore be no meeting in October.

Reports & Announcements:

· John Caselli is still trying to find a copy of our logo.  Jerry Sheehan said that he thought he might have the original art work and will try to get it to John.

· Dick Alkus again made his plea to recruit young members.  Dick proposes that the chapter prepare a program on the importance of railroads to the country to be presented to the schools.  Walt Smith spoke briefly in support of Dick’s proposal.  John Caselli asked if our national headquarters had an educational program.  John asked if there was any resolution to go forward with an educational pitch.  The secretary replied that the same discussion has taken place periodically for several years and there is always agreement that it something the chapter should do.  However no one has been willing to take on preparing the pitch.  John Caselli said he would take on the preparation of the pitch but needed support in deciding what material should be in the pitch.  John said he would contact national headquarters for support and suggestions.  The secretary suggested that the ”American Association Railway’s” may also be a source of information.

Program

Hal Greenlee presented a video. 

RAILS ON THE WEB

http://taplines.net  I recently discovered “Taplines” and have returned to it several times for further exploration.  This web site is devoted to short lines and industrial railroading in Florida and Georgia.  It provides coverage including maps of several logging operations.  It also has a section on early phosphate mining along the Peace River in the 1800s.  Take a look.
STACK TALK  DECEMBER 2006
by Neil Moran

We finalize our year with some of the best news about steam that we have written in 2006.

CHINA

This country still has steam news worth reporting as several tours out of the UK continue to finds pockets of steam.  At Pingdinshan there are several SY class and JS class 2-8-2s still hauling freight as well as passenger service.  Spotted were nine JS class and three SY class still working.  Some of the rail fans wanted to go into their steam shed to take photos, but were stopped by the guards demanding money.  It seem American enterprise is alive and well in China! Fortunately, after a serious discussion, the guards let the railfans in.  On hand were two QJs along with #6450 (2-10-2) simmering in the yards.  The railroad is busy constructing new tracks at the Tianzhuzng yard and at the Zoncko yards.  Many old homes located near the tracks have been destroyed to accommodate the respective yards’ expansion.  Where these people were placed is not known.

We next move to Zaozhuang City where there is longer any steam activity.  In nearby Ganqiao the railway still had a few QJs simmering, but they are probably gone by this time.  Over at Zoucheng City the group spotted five QJs switching in the yards.  The railway staff said that these five QJs while still in use will be removed when they break down.

At Yanzhou the curtain is descending rapidly on steam.  The railfans only saw three QJs under steam relegated to yard work, or on a rare occasion hauling a freight train between Yanzhou and Zouxian.  If you go there be very polite, as the area is very sensitive towards any photography.  One must ask permission and be very understanding.  At times there are three to four QJs working.  However, also observed were twelve QJs cold and ready for the inevitable.  Some of the locomotives are in extremely good condition as if they just had been overhauled. What a waste!!!!

At Yaojie there are three SY class Mikados hauling coal trains on a daily bases, and when not pulling freights they are switching in the yards.  Also in the yards was a new DF7G diesel being pampered by the staff.  They said they got her last year because the steam locomotives make too much pollution.  Of course, in the background, the power station was spewing out clouds of black smoke! Ho Ho Ho.

Our final location in China is Hengshan where they still have seven SY class Mikados in operation.  This is a coal-mining railroad that operates between Hengshan, Zhungxin, Kiaohengshan, and Jixi Xi.  Many times due to heavy loads of coal, two engines are used.  In some cases one SY class is on the front, while the second SY is pushing from the rear.  Other times both Mikados are on the front double heading.  Out of Hengshan there exists a 1% grade, and the start up is incredible as both engines try to gain their footage.  Major slipping is very normal as they start the ascent pulling forty coal cars.  It is a cacophony not often heard today.  The burning question today is how long it will last.

SOUTH AFRICA:

The news from this part of the world is both good and bad. With 2010 just three years away, the World Cup Soccer Tournament will take place in this country. This promises to be the biggest opportunity for South Africa to promote itself to the world as a fantastic holiday destination. Tourism is currently the second biggest industry in South Africa and an important avenue for foreign income, especially in 2010.  The Department of Transportation saw the excellent way the German rail system carried thousands of sports fans to the World Cup site.  They wish to duplicate that feat.  The DOT is already making plans to accommodate the thousands of people that will descend upon South Africa.  Then, of course, there are the tourism opportunities for those seeking some rail history.  This would be a golden opportunity for many of the rail museums to shine as they never have before.  The Ministers of Transportation will have to sort this out.  The question is will Spoornet cooperate.

A short time ago Reef Steamers out of Germiston ran its annual Potato Festival.  On the head end were two of the finest locomotives running in this country.  They were the 25 NC class #3472 a 4-8-4, and #3016 an A15 class 4-8-2 on a round trip between Germiston and Bethal.  Reef Steamers had leased #3472 from Transnet Heritage Foundation some years ago.  Crisp sunny fall conditions made riding or chasing ideal for photography.  From reports, these two monsters put on some kind of show!  Photo runbys were staged at exceptional locations with plumes of smoke and whistles sounding as they roared by in majestic splendor.  Both locomotives sported a new paint scheme that made them glisten in the fall sun.  Runby after runby, these giants of the rails filled the air with only the sounds a locomotive can bring. As one observer said “It was like the smoke touched the sky.”  Reef Steamers is to be congratulated on putting this magical show, and no diesels!!

This group now reports that #3472 has a serious crack in her boiler between two Hardy valves, and also has faulty regulators.  But this problem is being addressed and should be operational by the time you read this.  Steam trains continually run on a monthly basis out of Germiston to Magaliesburg.  This is the bread and butter funding for the Museum.

Sanrasm, Krugersdorp: Some GMAM Garratts had been vandalized at the Harmony Gold Mine site.  Presently, it is not clear as to what was taken.  The Museum is happy to report its 6A class ten wheeler #454 is now ready for testing and their 14R class 4-8-2 #1909 has passed her boiler inspection which will keep the locomotive operational until 2010.

Finally, the George-Knysna line, which remains mostly steam to this day, had its 19D class 4-8-2 #2698 retired.  No. 3324 was refurbished and used on the Outeniqua Choo Tjoe Railway for public excursions earlier this year.  Other Berkshire class locomotives, such as l9D # 2640 and #3323, continue to operate on a daily basis.  These two engines sometimes double head on special occasions. Sadly, the 16 lever Tower in the yards had all its wires disconnected except at certain locations. The semaphore posts are still in place but the blades do not operate.  That is a shame because they could have reconnected them even if only for display purposes.

CANADA:

As Mark Twain once wrote” The report of my demise is greatly exaggerated.”  So too is the story about the Kettle Valley Railroad troubles.  Last month I wrote that the railroad was continuously battling forest fires, had bridges burned and was looking to relocate.  I am happy to report nothing could be further from the truth, and I apologize for the erroneous story.  I contacted Ms. Jo Ann Reynolds, general manager of the railroad, and I learned that there had been no forest fires in the region since 2003 and they were on the other side of the lake in Myra Canyon.  At that time twelve out of eighteen trestles burned.  They have since rebuilt seven of them and work continues on the rest.  Right now there are no plans to change their location and they are alive and well.  This past year saw 22,500 people come to visit the railroad.  That was the largest amount ever to ride the Kettle Valley RR steam operated trains.

PBS Great Railway Journeys came out this past year to photograph and capture the history of the railway and to celebrate “North America’s Greatest Excursions” that will be shown in March 2007.  This two hour program will highlight seventeen railroads across America including the Alberta Prairie RR and the Hull, Chelsea &Wakefield RR. The Kettle Valley presently has two steam locomotives in working order #3716 2-8-0 Consol, built in 1912 by the Montreal Locomotive works and a two truck Shay, a former Mayo Lumber Company, built by Lima in 1924. They plan on opening in May 2007.  For further information write Ms. Jo Ann Reynolds, do P0 Box 1288 Summerland, BC VOH1ZO Canada.

UNITED STATES:

We start with news from as far west as the states go, that’s Hawaii my friends.  The Hawaiian RR Association at Oahu, operates a portion of former Oahu Railway and Land Company tracks on west Oahu.  They have decided to restore and run a steam locomotive excursion train.  The Board of Directors voted unanimously last September to restore fully the Waialua Agricultural Co. #6, installing a new $140,000 boiler.  The boiler will be delivered within nine months.  No. 6 is a 0-6-2T and is a 36-inch gauge locomotive built by the Waialua Agricultural Company in 1918.  The Hawaiian RR Society was formed in 1970 to save what remained of Hawaii’s Railroad history.  The non-profit organization was able to obtain from the US Navy the remaining stretch of ORNL track from Ewa to Nanakuli and was able to get it placed on the state and national registers of historic sites.  To date the Society has restored about 6.4 miles of track from Ewa to Ko Olina.

Durango and Silverton had a serious problem during the second week of October when several inches of rain caused the Animas River to rise dramatically.  This resulted in flooding and mudslides along the D&S RR.  On Friday the sixth of October a train was heading south from Silverton when it ran into water and rocks across the track at mile post 486.  Luckily the engineer stopped his train, and engine #482 only suffered damage to the running gear.  The engineer was able to back his train toward Silverton.  However, the locomotive was now running low on water and had to stop at mile post 494.  To rescue the train, #481 the second scheduled train out of Silverton was quickly dispatched south to pull the disabled train back to Silverton.  Passengers from the second train were then bussed back to Durango.  After arriving in Silverton, passengers from the first train ate dinner and were then bussed back to Durango that evening.  With damage to the track and both trains stranded in Silverton,  Saturday’s trains scheduled out of Durango were cancelled.  That same day a work train, along with a local contractor, was dispatched to the site to clear the track.  Sunday and Monday, trains ran from Durango to only Cascade Wye.  Within days of the accident the track had been cleared, and the stranded trains were now able to move down to Durango.  However, at the time the railroad was not in the clear as more rain and even snow were forecast for that week.  As of the tenth of October full service had been restored and I am happy report #482 is back and running again.

Staying in Colorado the Georgetown Loop RR had some really good news to crow about.  Back on August 1 the rebuilt Colorado & Southern #9 was formally reintroduced to this railroad.  C&S #9 was considered the most famous of the South Park engines.  Of the series #4 —#13 of the Cooke 2-6-0 Moguls built in 1884, the #9 is the only survivor.  She was used extensively throughout the C&S narrow gauge system and made regular trips into Clear Creek County, and on the Georgetown Loop.  The Mogul pulled both passenger and freight trains.  It also brought the last passenger train from Leadville to Denver on April 1937.  The engine has quite a history that was displayed at the NY World’s Fair in 1939. From 1940 to 1948 it was stored in Burlington Northern’s Aurora shops in Illinois.  It was then displayed at the Chicago Railroad Fair in 1948-1949, and was brought back to Aurora until 1957.  At that time she was moved to the Black Hills Central RR in South Dakota for display.  Later the BN RR donated it to the Colorado Historical Society in 1988.  In 2004, the #9 was sent to the Uhrich Locomotive works in Strasburg, Colorado for restoration.  During the final two months of the 2006 season the little Mogul performed admirably and she was running on home rails once again.  Bravo #9!

We close this issue by reporting on final trip of the #261 Milwaukee Roads 4-8-4.  This engine finished its busiest season with two days of trips from Minneapolis to Winona and LaCrescent, Minnesota.  These trips were operated over CP, former Milwaukee Road mainline along the Mississippi River, with which #261 frequented when it was in regular service between 1944 and 1954.  Approximately 1,500 passengers rode the excursions operated in conjunction with CP and Amtrak.  The engine performed as was intended, not a problem at all.  Of course bringing up the markers was former Milwaukee premier Skytop Obs. Car, “Cedar Rapids”.  This magnificent car was stored for many years at the West Milwaukee shops.  The car was sold during 1985 to Brook Stevens of Mequon WI, son of a car designer.  After rebuilding the car, she was operated by a group called “First Premier Express” based in Chicago IL in 1990 just before Amtrak requirement that all cars be HEP.  It was then resold in 1999 to the “Friends of the 261” and then removed to Minneapolis.  It has since been cleaned and repainted in the original scheme maroon and orange and went out on the road in excursion service in May of 1999.  This is a true monument to the history of the old Milwaukee Road.

Special thanks to the people who took the time to send me the news you have just read. John Biehn ( Dayton RR Society), John Batwell (SAR) South Africa, John Briggs

Ms JoAnn Reynolds (Kettle Valley RR), John Reilly (RRE-NY), Rich Taylor (NRHS NJ), and from your most humble servant in steam. Wishing everybody a very Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year.

UNTIL OUR TRACKS CROSS AGAIN
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From http://www.getcruising.com/rails/_fec.html
Florida East Coast Chapter, NRHS

P.O. Box 2034

Cocoa, Fl 32923


Next Meeting: Monday December 11, 7:00 PM

Central Brevard Library & Reference Center

308 Forrest Avenue, Cocoa, Fl 321-633-1792

Program: Video TBD
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